# A Charming Scoundrel and a Tragic Victim— Charles Mapes and Maggie McBurney of Rock Island County, Illinois: Biological Parents of Myrtle Eva (Porter) Dewein

National Genealogical Society Quarterly 112 (June 2023)

Sources provide evidence of each parent-child relationship on the ancestral line of descent from the most recent common ancestral couple to the base test taker's parent. Living DNA test takers provide information about their relevant parent.

# Figure 3 David Goodlow and Nancy Farlow Traced Descendants

For David Goodlow and Nancy (Farlow) Goodlow to their children Mary Ann (Goodlow) Phipps, Hannah (Goodlow) Mapes, Mariah (Goodlow) Miller, Newet Goodlow, Harriet (Goodlow) Smith, Elizabeth (Goodlow) Baker, and Eleanor (Goodlow) Dice, see:

Linn County, Oregon, probate file 106, David Goodlow, p. 8, Administrator's petition, Abraham Miller, Jr., 25 November 1868; Circuit Court, Albany.

## DESCENDANTS OF MARY ANN (GOODLOW) PHIPPS

For Julia D. (Phipps) Higginbotham to her mother Mary Ann (Goodlow) Phipps, see:

1900 U.S. census, Jackson County, Oregon, population schedule, Big Butte Precinct, p. 199-B (stamped), Enumeration District (ED) 94, Big Butte Precinct, sheet 2-B, dwelling 40, family 40, Mary Phipps household; image, *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com); citing Family History Library microfilm 1,241,347.

## For Ethel (Higginbotham) Hoxie to her mother Julia D. (Phipps) Higginbotham, see:

Washington Department of Health, death certificate 19899, Ethel R. Hoxie (1953), image, FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:S3HT-6S43-BPF); DGS 004224252, image 533.

#### For Duane Estel Hoxie to his mother Ethel (Higginbotham) Hoxie, see:

"Funeral Rites Tuesday for Mrs. Ethel Hoxie," *The Spokesman-Review (Spokane, Washington)*, 16 November 1953, p. 18, col. 6. Also, Washington Department of Health, death certificate 146-84-23561, Duane Estel Hoxie (1984); image, *State of Washington Digital Archives* (https://www.digitalarchives.wa.gov/DigitalObject/Download/cc814123-833f-4a85-8837-d1e818e9e165); citing "Death Certificates, July 1, 1907–December 31, 1995," Washington State Archives, Digital Archives.

## For living test taker Tina (Hoxie) Beck Estrada to her father Duane Estel Hoxie, see:

"Public Member Trees," database, *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/112389437/family/pedigree), Tina Hoxie (creator), "Hoxie Family Tree," linked to DNA match profile Tina Hoxie.

## For Gertrude (Higginbotham) Welch Emmerson to her mother Julia D. (Phipps) Higginbotham, see:

Oregon State Board of Health, Delayed Birth Certificate 16374, Gertrude Josephine Higinbotham (1906); image, "Oregon, U.S. State Births, 1842–1917," *Ancestry* (<a href="https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/61676/">https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/61676/</a>) > Delayed Birth Certificates > Jackson–Josephine > 1903–1911 > image 378.

For William Carlyle Welch to his mother Gertrude (Higginbotham) Welch Emmerson and his grandmother Julia (Phipps) Higginbotham, see:

1930 U.S. census, Yakima County, Washington, population schedule, West Parker Townships, p. 212-B (stamped), ED 113, , sheet 1-B (penned), dwelling 16, family 18, Gertrude Welch household; image; *Ancestry* (<a href="https://www.ancestry.com">https://www.ancestry.com</a>); citing FHL microfilm 2,342,259.

#### For living test taker William Randy Welch to his father William Carlyle Welch, see:

"Public Member Trees," database, *Ancestry* (<a href="https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/150721842/family/pedigree">https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/150721842/family/pedigree</a>), William Randy Welch (creator), "Welch Family Tree," linked to DNA match profile William Randy Welch.

#### DESCENDANTS OF HANNAH (GOODLOW) MAPES

For Charles W. Mapes to his mother Hannah (Goodlow) Mapes, see:

Rock Island County, Illinois, Chancery Court minutes, September 1865 term, vol. 3, p. 304–05, no. 1057, divorce, Elsworth A. Mapes v. Hannah Mapes; image, FamilySearch (<a href="https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3Q9M-C37C-74R3">https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3Q9M-C37C-74R3</a>); DGS 008575992,

image 198. Also, Rock Island County, Illinois, Marriage license and return no. 16013, Charles W. Mapes and Minnie O. Duden (1892); County Clerk, Rock Island. Charles named his parents E.A. Mapes and Hannah "Goodlough."

## For Myrtle (Porter) Dewein to her biological father Charles W. Mapes, see:

"A Charming Scoundrel and a Tragic Victim—Charles W. Mapes and Maggie McBurney of Rock Island County, Illinois: Biological Parents of Myrtle Eva (Porter) Dewein," *National Genealogical Society Quarterly* 112 (June 2023).

# For Mary (Dewein) Olson to her mother Myrtle (Porter) Dewein, see:

Des Moines Co., Iowa, Births 6, section D, p. 38, no. 306, Mary May Dewein, 4 February 1910; Recorder's office, Burlington.

# For living test takers Marjorie (Olson) Schofield and Donna (Olson) Hartman to their mother Mary (Dewein) Olson, see:

"Mary Olson," Hawk-Eye (Burlington, Iowa), 7 November 1994, p. 7-A, col. 1.

## For Ruth (Dewein) Stanbary to her mother Myrtle (Porter) Dewein, see:

Des Moines Co., Iowa, Births 7, section D, p. 24, no. 59, Ruth Elizabeth Dewein, 31 January 1917.

## For test taker Terrance Stanbary to his mother Ruth (Dewein), Stanbary, see:

FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/104103466), digital film 104103466, image 2380, Iowa, birth certificate 147 (penned), 029-139 (stamped) (1937), Terrence Lee Stanbary.

# For living test takers Keith and Pamela Stanbary to their mother Ruth (Dewein) Stanbary, see:

"Ruth E. Stanbary," Hawk-Eye, 27 November 1983, p. 23, col. 1.

#### For Charles Dewein Ir to his mother Myrtle (Porter) Dewein, see:

FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/004731933), digital film 004731933, image 210, Clark Co., Ohio, 41: 319, no. 29098, DeWein-Roach, 5 October 1946.

## For living test taker Marilyn (Dewein) Prime to her father Charles Dewein Jr., see:

Ohio, birth certificate (short form) 1949122282 (1949), Marilyn Sue De Wein, issued 30 March 2020; author's files.

## For "Birdie" (Mapes) Deuel to her father Charles W. Mapes, see:

Los Angeles County, California, Marriages 213, p. 76, Harry Clifford Deuel and Birdie Mapes; image. FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:939Z-BNSC-C7); DGS 004540599, image 210.

#### For Ethel (Deuel) Bernardin to her mother "Birdie" (Mapes) Deuel, see:

California State Board of Health, birth certificate 246, Ethel Birdie Deuel (1915), issued 15 July 1979; privately held by Jacquelyn Bernardin Kutz [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] Columbia, South Carolina, 2021.

## For living test taker Lorraine (Bernardin) Daniels to her mother Ethel (Deuel) Bernardin, see:

U.S. District Court, Southern District of California, Los Angeles County, Declaration of Intention, vol. 118, p. 357, no. 67357, Emile Edward Bernardin, 5 November 1934; image, "California, U.S., Federal Naturalization Records, 1843–1999," *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/3998/) > District Court > District Court for California, Los Angeles, 1928–1940 > 15726; citing NARA microfilm publication M1524, roll 38.

## For living test taker Jacquelyn (Bernardin) Kutz to her mother Ethel (Deuel) Bernardin, see:

California Department of Public Health, birth certificate no. 125 (local), 1613 (stamped, state), Jacqueline Ethel Bernardin (1938); privately held by Jacquelyn Bernardin Kutz [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] Columbia, South Carolina, 2021.

#### DESCENDANTS OF MARIAH (GOODLOW) MILLER

#### For Effie (Miller) Tweedie to her mother Mariah (Goodlow) Miller, see:

Idaho Bureau of Vital Statistics, Certificate of Death 2401, Archie Miller (1956); image, "Idaho, U.S. Death Records, 1890–1967," 
Ancestry (https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/60566/) > 1956 > image 2435; citing originals at Idaho Bureau of Vital Records and Health Statistics, Boise. The death certificate ties Archie Miller of Coeur d'Alene to his parents Joseph J. Miller and Maria Goodlow. Also, "Effie Lydia Tweedie," obituary, The Capital Journal (Salem, Oregon), 22 April 1943, p. 16, col. 8. Archie Miller of Coeur d'Alene, Idaho is her brother. Also, 1870 U.S. census, Linn County, Oregon, population schedule, Syracuse precinct, p. 593-A (stamped), p. 1 (penned), dwelling 6, family 6, Joseph J. Miller household; image, Ancestry (https://www.ancestry.com); citing NARA microfilm publication M593, roll 1286. "Epha" appears in the household of Joseph J. Miller and Maria, both Illinois natives.

## For Fern (Tweedie) Davenport and John H. Tweedie to their mother Effie (Miller) Tweedie, see:

"Effie Lydia Tweedie," obituary, Capitol Journal (Salem, Oregon), 22 April 1943, p. 16, col. 8. Also, for Fern Davenport, Oregon Delayed Birth Certificate, no. DF-287, Ferne Arloa Tweedie (1908), image, "Oregon, U.S. State Births, 1842–1917," Ancestry (https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/61676/) > Delayed Birth Certificates > Clackamas > 1903–1918 > image 562; imaged from originals, "Birth Records, 1842–1920," Oregon State Archives, Salem. Also, for John H. Tweedie, "Oregon, World War I, Veteran State Aid Applications, 1921-1938," database, FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3Q9M-CS1B-6WKM),

DGS 008435607, image 2454, no. 23288 John Hubert Tweedie, serial no. 4708047, 28 September 1918; citing microfilm of original records, Oregon State Archives, Salem.

## For test taker Homer Davenport to his mother Ferne (Tweedie) Davenport Allison Craven, see:

"Ferne A. Craven," obituary, Statesman Journal (Salem, Oregon), 25 May 1986, p. 5, col. 2. Also, "Public Member Trees," database, Ancestry (https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/114241743/family/pedigree), Homer Davenport (creator), "Davenport Family Tree," linked to Homer Davenport profile.

## For Phyllis (Tweedie) Jacobs to her father John H. Tweedie, see:

"John H. Tweedie Dies at 73," obituary, *Independent-Journal (San Rafuel, California)*, 21 March 1970, p. 3, col. 6. Also, 1940 U.S. census, Marion County, Oregon, population schedule, Liberty precinct, ED 24-36, sheet 6-A, household 115, John H. Tweedie household; image, *Anestry* (https://www.ancestry.com); citing NARA microfilm publication T627, roll 03373.

# For living test taker Deborah (Jacobs) Harris to her mother Phyllis (Tweedie) Jacobs, see:

Kenneth Harris, [E-ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] email to author, 18 April 2017. Kenneth Harris is Deborah's husband. He wrote on her behalf and with her consent. He reported she is the daughter of Phyllis Huberta Tweedie. Also, "Births," *Daily Independent Journal (San Rafael, California)*, p. 7, col. 4. At San Rafael, California, 9 November 1950, a daughter born to Phyllis Tweedie, wife of Richard Iacobs.

#### DESCENDANT OF NEWET GOODLOW

### For Belle (Goodlow) Lewis James to her father Newet Goodlow, see:

Washington State Department of Health, death certificate 6271, Belle Phoebe James (1957); image, FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:83HY-6XH7-3V8); DGS 004224510, image 739.

## For Valeria (Lewis) Kimmel to her mother Belle (Goodlow) Lewis James, see:

Clarke Co., Washington, marriage license and return no. 9089, Calvin O. Kimmel and Valeria Lewis, 12 July 1922, image, FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3Q9M-C91X-4QYN-3); DGS 7744751, image 1811. Also, Oregon State Board of Health, Delayed Certificate of Birth, no. DF81 (state), Valeria Lewis (1900); image, "Oregon, U.S., State Births, 1842–1917," Ancestry (https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/61676/) > Delayed Birth Certificates > Columbia–Marion > 1900 > image 781; citing Oregon State Archives, Salem.

## For Bettie J. (Kimmel) Peterson to her mother Valeria (Lewis) Kimmel, see:

Clark Co., Washington, marriage license application 52039, Ruben E. Peterson and Betty J. Kimmel, licensed 24 August 1846; image, "Washington, Clark County Marriage Records," FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3QS7-L9XF-P3XL), DGS 100206587, images 1167–1168.

## For living test taker Kirk A. Peterson to his mother Betty J. (Kimmel) Peterson, see:

"Public Member Trees," database, *Amestry* (<a href="https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/154369687/family/pedigree">https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/154369687/family/pedigree</a>), Kirk Peterson (creator), "Peterson Family Tree," linked to DNA match profile Kirk Peterson.

## DESCENDANT OF HARRIET (GOODLOW) SMITH

#### For Annie Laurie (Smith) Taylor Mallett to her mother Harriet (Goodlow) Smith, see:

Benton County, Oregon, marriage affidavit and certificate, William C. Taylor and Annie Laura Smith, 19 May 1887; image, "Oregon, County Marriages, 1851–1975," FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:S3HY-62Y9-L8H); DGS 004388748, images 365–366. Annie was married in her father J.L. Smith's home and her parents J.L. Smith and Harriett Smith provided consent. Also, 1910 U.S. census, Multnomah County, Oregon, population schedule, Portland, ward 8, ED 0198, p. 14-B, dwelling 318, family 312, Harriet Smith household; image, \*Ancestry\* (https://www.ancestry.com); citing NARA microfilm publication T624, roll 1296. Also, "Deaths and Funerals," Harriett L. Smith, obituary, \*The (Portland) Oregon Daily Journal, 4 November 1920, p. 19, col. 6.

### For William C. Taylor Sr [II]. to his mother Annie Laurie (Smith) Taylor Mallett, see:

"Died," Anna L. Mallett obituary, The (Portland) Oregonian, 2 April 1949, p. 5, col. 5.

## For William C. Taylor, Jr. [III] to his father, William C. Taylor, Sr. [II], see:

Multnomah County, Oregon, Birth Certificate 1-385, William Cowper Tayler Jr. (1911); image, "Oregon, U.S., State Births, 1842–1917," *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/61676/) > Birth Certificates > Multnomah > 1911 > image 359; citing "Oregon Birth Records, 1842–1920," Oregon State Archives, Salem.

### For William C. Taylor [IV] to his father, William C. Taylor Jr. [III], see:

Oregon State Board of Health, Marriage Certificate 1308 (state), no. 51193 (Multnomah Co.), William Cowper Taylor III to Purisima Concepcion Dario, (1969); image, "Oregon, U.S., State Marriage Records, 1906–1968," *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/61677/) > 1959 > Lane–Multnomah > image 1927; citing originals at Oregon State Archives, Salem.

## For living test taker Deborah Lynn (Taylor) Pastori to her father William Taylor [IV], see:

The (Portland) Oregonian, 24 June 1998, William Taylor, database and obituary transcriptions, "Obituaries," GenealogyBank (https://www.genealogybank.com/doc/obituaries/obit/10053F8EE56C462F-10053F8EE56C462F: accessed 16 May 2021). Also, Allen Pastori, [E-ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] email to author, 16 May 2021; notes privately held by author, Chicago. Also, "Public Member Trees," database, Ancestry (https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/26337173/family/pedigree), Allen Pastori (creator), "Taylor-Rigg Family Tree," linked to DNA match profile "D.T." (Deborah Taylor Pastori).

## DESCENDANT OF ELIZABETH (GOODLOW) BAKER

## For Charles G. Baker to his mother Elizabeth (Goodlow) Baker, see:

"Funeral Notices," Elizabeth Baker obituary, *The Oregonian (Portland)*, 23 September 1915, p. 16, col. 3. Also, 1880 U.S. census, Union County, Oregon, population schedule, LaGrande precinct, p. 140-C (stamped), ED 116, p. 40 (penned), dwelling 356, family 371, Samuel Baker household; image, *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com); citing T9, roll 1084.

## For Lynn S. Baker to his father Charles G. Baker, see:

"Funeral Notices," Charles Baker obituary, *The Oregonian*, 30 March 1930, p. 24, col. 2. Also, 1910 U.S. census, Piece County, Washington, population schedule, Tacoma, ward 8, ED 0284, sheet 11-A, dwelling 243, family 248, Charles G. Baker household; image, *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com); citing NARA microfilm publication T624, roll 1665. Also, Washington State Department of Health, death certificate 28998, Lynn S. Baker (1970); image, *State of Washington Digital Archives* (https://www.digitalarchives.wa.gov/DigitalObject/Download/22ca0dc6-a98b-4892-915e-619f5ca6cd31); citing "Death Certificates, July 1, 1907–December 31, 1995," Washington State Archives, Digital Archives.

## For living test taker Gerald L. Baker to his father Lynn S. Baker, see:

"Washington County Birth Registers, 1873–1965," database and imaged transcriptions, FamilySearch (https://familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3Q9M-C9TX-G9YC-8), p. 260, vol. 260, no. 1706, Gerald Lynn Baker, 2 October 1925, Tacoma; DGS 101140008, image 317; citing originals at Washington State Archives, Olympia. Also, "Public Member Trees," database, Ancestry (https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/119408971/family), Gerald Baker (creator), "Baker Family Tree," linked to profile Gerald Baker.

## DESCENDANT OF ELEANOR "EFFIE" (GOODLOW) DICE

## For Fred Earl Dice to his mother Eleanor (Goodlow) Dice, see:

Washington State Department of Health, death certificate 15823, Fred Earl Dice (1950), image, FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3QS7-99VS-HFBB\_), DGS 007607767, image 873. Also, "Funeral Notices," Nellie Dice obituary, The Oregonian, 8 January 1932, p. 12, col. 2

#### For Robert E. Dice to his father Fred Earl Dice, see:

"Washington County Birth Registers, 1873–1965," database and imaged transcriptions, FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3Q9M-C9TX-G99L-V), p. 667, vol. 200, no. 366, Robert Frances Dice, 22 August 1916, Pierce County; DGS 101140005, image 1243; citing Washington State Archives, Olympia. Also, 1930 U.S. census, King County, Washington, population schedule, Seattle, p. 179 (stamped), ED 0207, p. 10-A (penned), dwelling 109, family 120, Fred E. Dice household; image, Ancestry (https://www.ancestry.com); citing FHL microfilm 2,342,237.

#### For living test taker Roberta Dice to her father Robert E. Dice, see:

Roberta Dice [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] Denver, Colorado, interview by author, 26 April 2021; notes privately held by author, Chicago, 2021.

# Figure 4 John McBurney and Jane Reed Traced Descendants

Sources provide evidence of each parent-child relationship on the ancestral line of descent from the most recent common ancestral couple to the base test taker's parent. Living DNA test takers provide information about their relevant parent.

For John McBurney and Jane Reed to their children John McBurney, William J. McBurney, Sarah (McBurney) Barnett, Maria (McBurney) Dunn, and David McBurney, see:

Rock Island County, Illinois, Will Record P, p. 63–64, James McBurney, written June 1912, proved 26 August 1916; image, FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:939V-4QSD-P1), DGS 004669942, image 90. The heirs-at-law and devisees include siblings John McBurney, Maria Dunn, Sarah Barnett, nephews W.J. and Reed McBurney (sons of deceased brother William), and grand-nephew Raymond W.S. McBurney. Also, Rock Island County, Illinois, probate packet 467, Adam R. McBurney; Circuit Court Clerk, Rock Island. Adam R. McBurney was the last surviving child of John McBurney and Jane Reed. He died without a surviving widow or children. The probate packet establishes surviving heirs, children of his siblings including Sarah J. (McBurney) Barnett, John McBurney, Maria (McBurney) Dunn, William J. McBurney, and David McBurney. Also, "William McBurney," The Hastings (Nebraska) Tribune, 5 October 1906. The obituary names brothers James, John, Robert, Adam R. McBurney, and sisters Maria Dunn and Sarah J. Barnett. For parents' names, see Rock Island County, Illinois, death certificate 520, James McBurney (1916); County Clerk, Moline; and Washington State Board of Health, death certificate 39 (stamped), Sarah Jane Barnett.; image, FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:S3HY-DHDW-M3X); DGS 004220924, image 1468.

#### DESCENDANTS OF JOHN MCBURNEY

## For Annie (McBurney) Miller to her father John McBurney, see:

Rock Island County, Illinois, probate packet 467, Adam R. McBurney. Also, Rock Island County, Illinois Will Record P, p. 64, James McBurney. Also, 1910 U.S. census, Rock Island County, Illinois, population schedule, Bowling Township, ED 84, sheet 6-A, dwelling 73, family 75, James Miller household; image, *Anæstry* (<a href="https://www.ancestry.com">https://www.ancestry.com</a>); citing NARA microfilm publication T624, roll 320. The household includes Annie Miller, wife of James Miller, their son John W. Miller and Annie's father John McBurney.

## For John W. Miller to his mother Annie (McBurney) Miller, see:

1910 U.S. census, Rock Island Co., Ill., pop. Sch., ED 84, Bowling Township, sheet 6-A, dwell. 73, fam. 75, James Miller household; The household includes Annie Miller, wife of James Miller, their son John W. Miller and Annie's father John McBurney. Also, "Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916–1947," database, FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:N3K5-1KK), state certificate no. 44977, record number 13, John William Miller, 19 November 1939, Ogle County; citing, Illinois Archives, Springfield. The index names his mother Annie McBurney.

## For Jack J. Miller to his father John W. Miller, see:

LaSalle County, Illinois, birth certificate 11668, Jack Junior Miller (1922); image, FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3QSQ-G9VV-T9JL); DGS 007614481, image 1015. Also, Find A Grave, database with images (https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/155434693/jack-j.-miller), memorial 155434693, Jack J. Miller (1922–2004), created by "Big Logger" (contributor 47420323) who reports a cremation but provides no details nor evidence, unsourced transcribed obituary by "Big Logger," 27 November 2015.

## For living test taker John K. Miller to his father Jack J. Miller, see:

Find A Grave, database with images (https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/155434693/jack-j.-miller), memorial 155434693, Jack J. Miller (1922–2004), created by "Big Logger" (contributor 47420323) who reports a cremation but provides no details nor evidence, unsourced transcribed obituary by "Big Logger," 27 November 2015. Also, John K. Miller [E-ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] email to author, 22 May 2021; notes privately held by author, Chicago. Also, Also, "Public Member Tree," database, Ancestry (https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/27096447/family/pedigree), John Miller (creator), "John Miller Family Tree," linked to DNA match profile "millerjk2." Also, "Marion Rose Miller," obituary, Chicago Tribune, The Beacon News edition, 20 March 2015, p. 17, col. 3. Marion was the widow of Jack J. Miller and was survived by her son John K. Miller.

## For Adam R. McBurney to his father John McBurney, see:

Rock Island County, Illinois Will Record P, p. 64, James McBurney. Also, "Adam McBurney," obituary, The Rock Island (Illinois) Argus, 17 December 1942, p. 26, col. 4.

#### For Elsie (McBurney) Murray Beck to her father Adam R. McBurney, see:

Rock Island County, Illinois, probate packet 467, Adam R. McBurney. Also, Rock Island County, Illinois Will Record P, p. 64, James McBurney. Also, "Adam McBurney," obituary, *The Rock Island Argus*, 17 December 1942, p. 26, col. 4.

For Theresa May (Murray) Holler to her mother Elsie (McBurney) Murray Holler Beck, see:

1930 U.S. census, San Bernardino County, California, population schedule, San Bernardino City, p. 67-A,B (stamped), ED 0104, sheet 9-A,B (penned), dwelling 241, family 247, Edward J. Murray household; image, *Ancestry* (<a href="https://www.ancestry.com">https://www.ancestry.com</a>); citing FHL microfilm 2,339,924.

# For living test takers, sisters Carol Knox, and Jean Peters to their mother Theresa May (Murray) Holler, see:

Jean Peters, "Peters/Keidel Family Tree," My Heritage (https://www.myheritage.com/pedigree-tree-463947421-1500001/peters). Also, "Public Member Trees," database, Ancestry (https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/152338038/family/pedigree), Carol Knox (creator), "Who's Your Daddy?" linked to DNA match profile Carol Knox. Also, "Riverside Theresa Haller," "Obituaries," database and transcriptions, GenealogyBank (https://www.genealogybank.com/doc/obituaries/obit/0FAEEB7863720E1B-0FAEEB7863720E1B); citing The Press-Enterprise (Riverside, California), 7 November 1996.

### DESCENDANTS OF WILLIAM J. MCBURNEY

# For Maggie McBurney to her father William J. McBurney, see:

"A Charming Scoundrel and a Tragic Victim—Charles W. Mapes and Maggie McBurney of Rock Island County, Illinois: Biological Parents of Myrtle Eva (Porter) Dewein," *National Genealogical Society Quarterly* 112 (June 2023). Also "William McBurney," obituary, *Hastings (Neb.) Tribune*, 5 October 1906, p. 4, col. 4.

## For Myrtle (Porter) Dewein to her biological mother, see:

"A Charming Scoundrel and a Tragic Victim—Charles W. Mapes and Maggie McBurney of Rock Island County, Illinois: Biological Parents of Myrtle Eva (Porter) Dewein," *National Genealogical Society Quarterly* 112 (June 2023).

For Mary (Dewein) Olson, Ruth (Dewein) Stanbary, and Charles Dewein Jr. to their mother Myrtle (Porter) Dewein, see above:

David Goodlow and Nancy Farlow Traced Descendants.

# For test takers Marjorie (Olson) Schofield and Donna (Olson) Hartman, see above:

David Goodlow and Nancy Farlow Traced Descendants.

# For test takers Terrance Stanbary, Keith Stanbary, and Pamela Stanbary to their mother Ruth (Dewein) Stanbary, see above:

David Goodlow and Nancy Farlow Traced Descendants.

### For Charles Dewein Jr. to his mother Myrtle (Porter) Dewein, see above:

David Goodlow and Nancy Farlow Traced Descendants.

## For test taker Marilyn (Dewein) Prime to her father Charles Dewein, Jr., see above:

David Goodlow and Nancy Farlow Traced Descendants.

## For Samuel Reed McBurney to his father William J. McBurney, see:

Rock Island County, Illinois, probate packet 467, Adam R. McBurney. Also, Rock Island County, Illinois Will Record P, p. 64, James McBurney. Also, "William McBurney," obituary, *The Hastings Tribune*, 5 October 1906, p. 4, col. 4.

#### For Evelyn Way (McBurney) Wardwell to her father Samuel Reed McBurney, see:

St. Louis City, Missouri, Birth Register 1898–1899, unpaginated, letter "Mc", no. 11123, Evelyn W. McBurney; image, "Missouri, U.S., Birth Registers, 1847–1910," *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/1170/) < St. Louis < Record images for St. Louis > 1898–1899, image 300. Also, "S.R. McBurney, Once Travelers Worker, Is Dead," Samuel R. McBurney obituary, *Hartford (Connecticut) Courant*, 28 December 1933, p. 4, col. 3. Also, "Death and Funeral Notices," Evelyn H. McBurney obituary, *Cleveland (Obio) Plain Dealer*, 1 December 1952, p. 34, col. 3.

### For Samuel Wardwell to his mother Evelyn Way (McBurney) Wardwell, see:

Membership application, Samuel McBurney Wardwell, on Lt. Joseph Wardwell (1759–1849, Massachusetts), approved 12 May 1954, accepted and filed 20 May 1954, The Western Reserve Society of the Sons of the American Revolution; images, "U.S., Sons of the American Revolution Membership Applications, 1889–1970," *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com/imageviewer/collections/2204/images/32596\_242332-00355). Also, "Death and Funeral Notices," Evelyn H. McBurney obituary, Cleveland Plain Dealer, 1 December 1952, p. 34, col. 3.

## For Lydia Wardwell to her father Samuel McBurney Wardwell, see:

"William Worth Wardwell," obituary, *The Akron (Ohio) Beacon Journal*, 2 February 2002, p. D007, col. 5. He was survived by his sister Lydia Zimmerman and their father S. McBurney Wardwell. Also, for Lydia's relationship to her father, "Emily J. Bateson (nee Worth)," *The Akron (Ohio) Beacon Journal*, 8 March 2017, p. B003, col. 3. Emily was predeceased by her son William Wardwell and survived by her daughter Lydia who was the widow of Henry J. Zimmerman III.

## For living test taker Amy Knoblock Josefy to her mother Lydia Wardwell, see:

Amy Knoblock Josefy, [E-ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] email to author, 19 May 2021; notes privately held by author, Chicago.

## DESCENDANT OF SARAH (MCBURNEY) BARNETT

## For Maria (Barnett) Jones to her mother Sarah (McBurney) Barnett, see:

Rock Island County, Illinois, probate packet 467, Adam R. McBurney. Also, Washington Department of Health, death certificate 88, Maria Jones, (1938); image, State of Washington Digital Archives (https://www.digitalarchives.wa.gov/DigitalObject/Download/e78e1355-1459-4c3a-9558-5da4931a3f4b); citing "Death Certificates, July 1, 1907—December 31, 1995," Washington State Archives, Digital Archives.

## For Annie Laurie (Jones) Anderson to her mother Maria (Barnett) Jones, see:

Washington Department of Health, death certificate 138, Anna Anderson, (1934); image, *State of Washington Digital Archives* (https://www.digitalarchives.wa.gov/DigitalObject/Download/48f5c21c-e1f9-428d-9af8-16b1b45aa425); citing "Death Certificates, July 1, 1907–December 31, 1995," Washington State Archives, Digital Archives.

## For Hubert Henry Anderson to his mother Annie Laurie (Jones) Anderson, see:

Lewis County, Washington, marriage license and return, arr. chr., Hubert Anderson and Alma Hampton, 25 October 1922, licensed, 25 October 1922, married; image, "Washington, U.S., County Marriages, 1855–2008," Ancestry (<a href="https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/60226/">https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/60226/</a>) > Lewis > Marriage returns, 1920–1923 < image 1047.

## For Janis Rosemary (Anderson) Jones to her father Hubert Henry Anderson, see:

1930 U.S. census, Lewis County, Washington, population schedule, Randle precinct, ED 0073, p. 1-B (penned), dwelling 20, family 20, Hubert H. Anderson household; image, *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com); citing FHL microfilm 2,342,241. Also, "Former County Head, Hubert Anderson, Dies," *The Daily Chronicle (Centralia, Washington)*, 5 August 1963, p. 1, col. 2. He was survived by his daughter Mrs. Greydon Jones. Also, "Greydon Jones," obituary, *The News Tribune (Tacoma, Washington)*, 15 April 2010, p. A-10, col. 5.

# For living test taker Melodee (Jones) Hyslop to her mother Janis Rosemary Anderson, see:

"Greydon Jones," obituary, *The News Tribune*. His wife Janis Rosemary Anderson and daughter Melodee K. Hyslop are named. Also, King County, Washington, Marriage Certificates, vol. 155, p. 95, no. 126798, Greydon G. Jones and Janis Rosemary Anderson, 21 June 19046, image, "Washington, U.S., Marriage Records, 1854–2013," *Ancestry* (<a href="https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/2378/">https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/2378/</a>) > King > Marriages 1946, May–Aug > image 1806; citing originals at Washington State Archives, Olympia. Also, Melodee Jones Hyslop, *Ancestry* message to author, 21 May 2021; notes privately held by author. Melodee confirmed her mother was Janis Rosemary Anderson and her maternal grandfather was Hubert Henry Anderson.

#### DESCENDANTS OF MARIA (MCBURNEY) DUNN

### For Charles J. Dunn, Sr. to his mother Maria (McBurney) Dunn, see:

Rock Island County, Illinois, Will Record Q, p. 95–99, Maria Dunn, will and list of heirs-at-laws and legatees, images; FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:939V-4QSN-FY); DGS 004669942, images 456–458. Also, Rock Island County, Illinois, probate packet 467, Adam R. McBurney. Also, "Death Call for Early Resident," Maria Dunn obituary, The Rock Island Argus, 27 April 1918, p. 10, col. 1.

### For Lilah (Dunn) Tremann Bearg and Charles J. Dunn, Jr. to their father Charles J. Dunn, Sr., see:

"Charles Dunn, 79, Hardware Merchant Here for Many Years Dies Suddenly, obituary, *The Moline (Illinois) Dispatch*, 21 April 1948, p. 12, col. 3–4. Also, for Lilah, *Find A Grave*, database with images (https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/125138358/lilah-f.-tischer), memorial 125138358, Lilah F. Dunn Tischer (1892–1985), Lakewood Cemetery, Hennepin County, Minnesota, gravestone photograph by "LauraLauraLaura" (contributer 49265484), 3 July 2018. The marker is engraved Lilah Tremann Bearg. Also, "Lila Dunn Tremann Married Yesterday in Minneapolis," *The Daily Dispatch* (Moline, Illinois), 27 December 1946, p. 9, col. 1. The announcement names her father Charles J. Dunn, Jr., and her son Arno J. Tremann.

for Charles, Jr., Berrien County, Michigan, Marriage Register, arr. chron., 1923, no. 352, Charles J. Dunn, Jr. and Lora E. Barker; image, "Michigan, U.S., Marriage Records, 1867–1925," *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/9093/) > Registers, 1887–1925 > 1921–1925 > 1923, Barry–Genesee > image 107.

#### For Arno J. Tremann, Jr. to his mother Lilah Dunn, see:

"Lila Dunn Tremann Married Yesterday in Minneapolis," *The Daily Dispatch*, 27 December 1946. The announcement names her father Charles J. Dunn, Jr., and her son Arno J. Tremann. Also, "Announce Marriage Plans," *The Daily Times (Davenport, Iowa)*, 13 June 1939, p. 18, col. 4. Arno J. Tremann, Jr. was the son of Mrs. Arno Tremann and the grandson of Charles J. Dunn, Jr.

### For living test taker, Elizabeth (Tremann) Berglund to her father Arno J. Tremann, Jr., see:

"Public Member Trees," database, *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/114911666/family/pedigree), Elizabeth Berglund (creator), "Berglund Family Tree."

For Nancy (Dunn) Priester to her father Charles J. Dunn, Jr., see:

"Nancy Dunn Priester," obituary, *Quad-City Times (Davenport, Iona)*, 11 September 2007, p. 17, col. 1–2. Also, "Dunn-Priester Rites in Moline Church," *The Daily Dispatch*, 21 April 1951, p. 4, col. 4–6.

For living Ann (Priester) Collison to her mother Nancy (Dunn) Priester, see:

"Nancy Dunn Priester," obituary, Quad-City Times, 11 September 2007, p. 17, col. 1-2.

# For living test taker Benjamin Collison to his mother Ann (Priester) Collison, see:

"Nancy Dunn Priester," obituary, *Quad-City Times*, 11 September 2007, p. 17, col. 1–2. Also, Ben Collison [E-ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] email to author, 24 June 2020; notes privately held by author, Chicago. Also, "Private Member Trees," database, *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/71596765/family/pedigree), Benjamin Collison (creator), "Benjamin Collison Family Tree," linked to DNA match profile Benjamin Collinson who permitted access to the author.

#### DESCENDANT OF DAVID MCBIRNIE

surname variant spelling common to most records

## For Raymond S. McBirnie to his father James McBirnie, and James McBirnie to his father David, see:

Rock Island County, Illinois, probate packet 467, Adam R. McBurney. The deceased left no surviving widow, children, parent nor sibling. The list of heirs-at-law are children of his siblings. This list includes three surviving children of his brother David and seven surviving grandchildren of his brother David through David's deceased son James McBurney. This list includes Raymond W.S. McBurney.

## For Noreen Lee (McBirnie) Brown to her father Raymond S. McBirnie, see:

Raymond Samuel McBirnie petition for naturalization (1942), naturalization file no. 18815, U.S. District Court of Oregon at Portland, Record Group 21; Records of the District Courts of the United States, National Archives-Seattle; image, "Oregon, U.S., Naturalization Records 1865–1991," *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/2530/) > District Court > Petitions, 1942 > image 2043; citing Idaho, Oregon, and Washington Petitions for Naturalizations, 1932–1991, Records of the District Courts of the United States, RG 21, National Archives at Seattle, Washington. Raymond, born 27 March 1907 at Newton Hamilton, Ireland, names his daughter Noreen Lee, born 7 June 1927 at Seattle, Washington. Also, Multnomah County, Oregon, Return of Marriage no. 9291, Richard L. Brown and Noreen Lee McBirnie (1947); image, "Oregon, U.S., State Marriages, 1906–1968," *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com/search/collections/61677/) > 1947 > Multnomah—Yamhill > image 317; citing originals at Oregon State Archives, Salem.

# For living test taker Cynthia (Brown) Hinton to her mother Noreen Lee (McBirnie) Brown, see:

David Lawrence Brown, obituary, *The Bulletin (Bend, Oregon)*, 1 September 2009, online transcription, *GenealogyBank* (https://www.genealogybank.com/doc/obituaries/obit/12A75389C8AFCCF8). David was the son of Richard and Noreen Brown and survived by his sister Cynthia Hinton of Hawaii. Also, "Public Member Trees," database, *Ancestry* (https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/157090789/family/pedigree), Cynthia Brown Hinton (creator), "Cynthis Brown Hinton Family Tree," linked to DNA match profile Cynthia Hinton. She names her parents Richard L. Brown and Noreen Lee McBirnie.